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Honiton Town Council

Minutes of the Honiton Town Council meeting held at the Senior Citizens’ Centre, New Street, Honiton on the Eighth day of January 2007 commencing at 7.00 p.m. 


Members present

	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr V C Whitlock (Town Mayor)
	Cllr C Tratt (Deputy Town Mayor)

	Cllr R H Gaughan
	Cllr R E Coombs

	Cllr M J Teare
	Cllr Mrs M Mundie

	Cllr Mrs S A Casson
	Cllr R A Sharpe

	Cllr A Boom
	Cllr Mrs E M Tirard

	
	Cllr Mrs C A Richards

	
	Cllr Mrs V A Howard


143. Apologies for absence.

Apologies for absence had been received from Cllr Foster (work), Cllr Holloway (personal), Cllr McGuire (personal) and Cllr Trotman (A/L).


The period of prayer before the meeting commenced was led by the Rev Alan Sheath.

144. Confirmation of the minutes of the meeting held on 11th December 2006.

These having been circulated were confirmed as a true record and duly signed.

145. Reports from County and District Councillors. 

Cllr Boote advised that the County Council has had a long procedure to appoint an organisation to run the Children’s Centre. The preferred bidder was the Children’s Society and a`lthough contracts are not yet signed it is hoped they will take over on 1st April. Cllr Boote hoped that any residents who need assistance should be directed there, as the service is confidential and professional. Perhaps there could be a Liaison Councillor appointed at a later date. Cllr Boote also advised that he still had funds available and application forms need to be completed. He thought possibly the Tourist Information Centre and the CCTV Scheme could well benefit from these funds.

Cllr Ash, in response to a question about Custance House, advised that what was previously sheltered accommodation for the over 60’s is now being mixed. This causes many problems and tensions. This topic needs an imaginative solution.

Cllr Halse said that the East Devon have a particular problem in that they have no accommodation in Exmouth so the space here is vital. These problems were not envisaged and the matter is at break point. It was proposed by Cllr Tirard, seconded by Cllr Casson and carried that the Town Clerk write in the strongest possible terms to EDDC. 

Cllr Halse also reported that as a Trustee of the Leisure East Devon he was pleased to be able to say that the Trust has moved forward and made considerable savings in efficiency & VAT in the first year of operation.

Cllr Ash added that the Woodlands website was available and the Town Clerk is to look into the matter.

146.      Public question time

None received

147.     Police report.

Inspector Jim Gale introduced himself  and was welcomed to the meeting. He started in his new role early in December and is based in Sidmouth. He is getting to know the area and living in Cullompton passes through Honiton twice a day; so he calls in to get an up‑date on the local problems / issues. The main challenge will come when resources have to be allocated. With a dwindling number of Officers he has also got to improve the service to residents. 

In response to a question he advised that traffic wardens are to be taken over by Devon County Council in April 2008. He confirmed that traffic warden staff joining the Police as PCSO’s will not be replaced. Honiton had been fortunate having had ten such officers in the pilot scheme and these have had to be re‑allocated throughout East Devon to deal with localised problems. In fact the Government have reduced the number of PCSO’s from 24,000 to 16,000 however the delivery of the service will be done in a different manner at the neighbourhood level.

PC Ian Atyeo reported that the recorded crimes since the last meeting were 88 against 80 in the same period last year. There had been 22 thefts from vehicles 4 people had been arrested and were currently on Police bail. There are also 2 arrests pending. The 6 cases of arson are the subject of ongoing enquiries, it was not felt that the same people were responsible as for the arson recorded at a local garage.  The crime level over Christmas and New Year’s Eve was negligible – as it should be at that time of the year. Everyone wanted a good time and no problems were caused. Problems in the Beggars Lane, Lace Walk & Dunning Court areas were restricted to Friday & Saturday nights and residents should contact the Police when these incidents are occurring. He also promised to look into the question of a rottweiler being a nuisance and requested more details. In all probability the matter would be dealt with by the dog warden.

The Town Mayor thanked PC Atyeo for his contribution to the Council Meetings and for what he did for the Town.

148.      Declarations of interest in items on the agenda.
 Cllr Howard – Honiton Twinning Association – Personal


149.     Town Clerk:‑ correspondence received – 12th December to 31st December 2006.
Devon County Council
a.   Letter re Waterleat Avenue – We contacted DCC to see what the problem was with the adoption of that avenue. We are advised that the developer is aware of the necessary works. Cllr Coombs reported that having had a meeting with the Developer on Friday they were not fully acquainted with what was needed. They are now. A letter has been sent as a follow‑up.

b.   Letter from DCC re the steps by the railway bridge ‑ Littletown road‑ No problem at the moment for pedestrians at the moment but will be kept monitored.

c.   Community Emergency Planning – Pack from DCC – What Parish Councils can do to help. N.B. The Floodline no is 0845 988 1188. This matter is to be referred to the Policy Committee’s next meeting.

d.   Devon Association of Local Councils – Developing a  “Senior Council” for Devon – Advance notice of the intention to develop local associations for residents over the age of 50. Looking for the Town Council to be a key partner.

e.   DCC Course directory for spring.

f.   Achievements 2005 – Booklet issued following the Audit Commission review and granting 4 star / excellent status.

East Devon District Council 

g.   The Knowledge issue no. 29 Includes details of the joint approach by Councils on the subject of managing travellers needs. Also the Woodlands website is to be looked into by the Town Clerk.

h.   Press release on Travellers needs

i.    Forward plan to 30th April 2007.

j.    Advice that the EDDC’s Gambling Policy will be published on 19th January and come into effect on 31st January.

Others

k.    DAPC newsletter.

l.     Honiton Community College – Newsletter

m.    East Devon AONB update.

n.    Connect Road Operators – Update on the project performance for a six‑month period.

o.    LGA Briefing on the Local Government & Public involvement in health bill.

p.    Disextra – Issue 647

q.    Volunteer opportunities in East Devon

r.    Citizens Advice Bureau Annual report.

s.    Letters of thanks from Open Spaces, Citizens Advice & Chamber of Commerce re grants.

All the other correspondence without additional comments was noted.

Late correspondence 2nd to 8th January 2007.

East Devon District Council 

1. Letter advising that the third stage of the boundary change Honiton / Gittisham is now being advertised. It was felt that as the boundaries did not follow a specific feature a site meeting should be undertaken.

2. Advice of the Honiton Street Market Forum Meeting – 30th January at E D Business Centre at 2.15 p.m.

3. The Knowledge no. 30

4. Meeting of the Housing Review Board Thursday 11 January at 6.30 p.m. at the Knowle.

5. List of Street Collections for East Devon (to date)

Others

6. Letter from Tony Simpson – re the bi‑centenary of the Slave Trade.

7. Clerks & Councils Direct Jan 2007.

8. Invitation from the Thelma Hulbert Gallery to their Lions, Bears & Animated Pigs exhibition. Commences on 13th January until 24th February.

All the above were noted. 

150.     Mayor’s announcements, for information only.

Cllr Whitlock announced he ad attended the Senior Citizen’s Christmas lunch and had bee well looked after. He also attended the hospital on Christmas Eve. Forthcoming meetings are the A35 Action Group on 25th January and Mark Williams’ road show on 22nd February.  Both commence at 7.00 p.m. at the Senior Citizen’s Centre.

151.     Planning Master Class Training Course
It was felt the timing of the event was very poor because of the close proximity of the elections and could be considered a waste. It was however approved for Cllr Gaughan & the Town Clerk to attend on Thursday 22nd March at a cost of £45.00 each.

152.    Local Elections Pack.   

The S W Conference of Local Councils Associations has developed a pack for the local elections on 3rd May 2007. It was approved to refer this to the Policy Committee. 

153.   To discuss the reduction in service by the Primary Care Trust.

It was felt that the Primary Care Trust should not have reduced their services without prior consultation. The Minor Injuries Unit in Ottery had reduced their hours on the understanding that cover would be available in Honiton. The service the town had had in the past had been exceedingly good and had been held up to other hospitals as a model of excellence. It was suggested that the money we wished to borrow for the Community Centre could be used to good effect here. The Town Clerk advised that he did not think we had the power to do this and that he would of course advise after checking the legal situation.  It was therefore proposed by Cllr Casson & seconded by Cllr Tirard and duly carried that the Town Clerk write to the Chief Executive of the Trust in the strongest possible terms.

154.    To receive the list of cheques issued in November 2006

 The list of cheques issued in November 2006 at page 60, totalling £3,634.42 was approved and duly signed.

155.   To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities. 

Cllr Howard – Twinning Association

There was to be a dinner at the Monkton Court Hotel on 9th February and all Councillors are invited. Details will be sent out later this week.

Cllr Boom – The Glen Project

There will be a meeting in the near future when hopefully Mark Pollard & Sulina Tullack will be able to attend. They should give guidance on the type of consultation necessary.

The gates to the Glen will be re‑furbished in the near future. The AGM of the Millennium Green where the Town Band would be asked to play is interesting and currently being researched.

Cllr Casson – TIC AGM

Cllr Casson attended the AGM of the TIC as an observer and she felt the Directors had done a lot of work to ensure the success of the TIC which was solvent at the present time. She felt they should be congratulated.

156.    The Town Mayor closed the meeting at 8.35 p.m.

Copies of this document are available in large print on request

Signed Chair

12th February 2007


